FMSO Foreign Perspective Brief

Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)

Chinese-Tajikistani Security Cooperation Gaining Momentum

By Matthew Stein^a with Peter Wood^b

KEY TAKEAWAYS

- China and Tajikistan share a 477km border and have an estimated \$1.78 billion in bilateral trade, which is significantly imbalanced in favor of China.
- Recent years have seen a significant improvement in relations between China and Tajikistan, with China constructing a military base in 2016 near Tajikistan's border with Afghanistan and a November 2022 bilateral agreement to increase security cooperation.
- China's security cooperation with Tajikistan does not appear to conflict or cause friction with Tajikistan's main security cooperation partner, Russia, but nevertheless advances Chinese interests in the region at a time when Russian support is limited due to its invasion of Ukraine.

INTRODUCTION

China and Tajikistan established diplomatic relations in 1992 when Tajikistan¹ became independent following the dissolution of the Soviet Union and have signed several important bilateral agreements in the years since, including comprehensive strategic partnership agreements in 2017 and in 2019.^{2,3,4} The Chinese government has been eager to "dock" Tajikistan's National Development Strategy-2030 (NDS-2030) with

the Belt and Road Initiative, and the Tajikistani government presented its plan to Chinese officials on the sidelines of a Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) meeting in May 2017.⁵ China has become one of Tajikistan's biggest investors and, according to Chinese scholars, some 50 joint projects have been carried out and 300 Chinese companies operate in Tajikistan.^{6,7,8} China held a summit with leaders from Central Asia in May 2023, committing to further expanding infrastructure projects in the region. Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, and

Authors

- a. **Matthew Stein** is an analyst with TRADOC G-2's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO), focusing on Eurasian security issues. He holds an M.A. in Russian and Eurasian studies from the University of Kansas and received a National Security Education Program (NSEP) Boren Fellowship to study in Kazakhstan (2008-09). He has published articles in *Military Review*, *Small Wars and Insurgencies*, *The Journal of Slavic Military Studies*, and *Small Wars Journal*.
- b. **Peter Wood** is a senior analyst with FMSO. He previously led a team of China OSINT researchers at a Washington, D.C.-based defense contractor and served as Editor of *China Brief* at the Jamestown Foundation. He has an M.A. from the Hopkins-Nanjing Center for Chinese and American Studies in Nanjing, China, and a B.A. in Political Science from Texas Tech University. He is proficient in Chinese.

FMSO Foreign Perspective Brief

Chinese-Tajikistani Security Cooperation: Gaining Momentum

Kyrgyzstan have signed on to Chinese President Xi's landmark Global Community of Shared Future concept and committed to support China's policies regarding the status of Taiwan. 9,10 Underpinning this relationship, however, is a broad engagement in security cooperation. 11

MAIN AREAS OF CHINESE SECURITY COOPERATION WITH TAJIKISTAN

China and Tajikistan's security cooperation can be traced back to the origins of the SCO, which formed in 1996 as the "Shanghai Five" with China and Tajikistan as original members. The organization later renamed itself the SCO in 2001.12 Chinese-Tajikistani security cooperation has been influenced by additional factors. The United States increased security cooperation with Tajikistan while carrying out operations in Afghanistan after 2001, causing Russia to increase its support for Tajikistan to maintain a presence in the country and in the broader Central Asia region. Russia's 201st Military Base in Tajikistan has been the largest contingent of the Russian armed forces permanently deployed outside the country.13 China increased its involvement with Tajikistan in the years since then, including through several joint military exercises, training for Tajikistani officers in China, support for Tajikistan's armed forces, and construction of infrastructure on the Tajikistan-Afghanistan border. 14 The infrastructure includes a reported 30-40 border posts. 15 China also built support facilities for officers in the capital Dushanbe.

Joint military exercises have taken place either on a bilateral basis or through the auspices of the SCO and have often involved counterterrorism scenarios. ¹⁶ China's construction of facilities for Tajikistan includes barracks and other facilities along the Tajikistan-Afghanistan border for Tajikistan's Border Guards Service as well as a facility in the Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Oblast for Tajikistan's Interior Ministry. ¹⁷

In addition to joint military exercises, security cooperation between China and Tajikistan within the SCO involves efforts to combat what members of the organization see as the three biggest threats to security: terrorism, separatism, and extremism, referred to by China as the "three evils." One of the SCO's permanent bodies is the Regional Anti-Terrorism Structure, headquartered in Tashkent, Uzbekistan. It facilitates joint efforts of member states to deal with the three threats in the physical and information domain, including cyberspace. While Chinese-Tajikistani cooperation in the SCO has a somewhat different focus than their bilateral security cooperation, it offers an additional mechanism to pursue mutual security interests.

China has also established a "climate and environment observation station" in Shahritus, Tajikistan. ¹⁹ While it has been described as explicitly for scientific purposes, other similar facilities, such as China's global ground segment (support stations for objects in orbit) and cooperation with international observatories have clear dual-use applications. ²⁰

One possible friction point involves border disputes. In 2011, the two countries resolved their longstanding border dispute dating to pre-Soviet times, with the Tajikistani government transferring more than 1000 square kilometers along the border in Tajikistan's Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Oblast to China after years of negotiations. 21,22 While the transfer took place outside of typical security cooperation activities, it demonstrated China's level of engagement with Tajikistan in the years after 2001. However, this agreement does not appear to have fully put an end to issues over the border.23 Chinese scholars have suggested that the Pamirs—a mountainous region that includes much of Eastern Tajikistan—should be returned to China. China historically called this area Congling [葱岭], an area that was first ceded to Russia and later part of the line dividing spheres of influence with Great Britain in the 1870s. While not communicated by the Chinese government,

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

Chinese-Tajikistani Security Cooperation: Gaining Momentum

these claims appear to have been repeated by state-controlled media, lending weight to the suggestion.²⁴

CHINESE-TAJIKISTANI SECURITY COOPERATION'S IMPLICATIONS FOR RUSSIAN SECURITY INTERESTS

Russia's declining economic influence likely created an opening for China in Tajikistan and the other Central Asian states. ²⁵ China's security cooperation with the government of Tajikistan has largely not challenged or conflicted with the security interests of Russia, which has been the most consistent and significant security cooperation partner for Tajikistan. Chinese-Tajikistani security cooperation takes place while Russia continues to have a presence in Tajikistan with the 201st Military Base, ongoing Russian-Tajikistani security cooperation, and cooperation through the Russia-led Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), a multilateral militarysecurity body composed of several former-Soviet republics.²⁶ While Tajikistan regularly participates with China in SCO activities, its ties to Russia and the CSTO go back further and hold greater significance. Russia provided a peacekeeping force to Tajikistan during the Tajikistani Civil War via the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS), a forerunner of the CSTO.²⁷ The CSTO maintains a collective rapid reaction force, with Tajikistan designating a battalion as part of this force. Part of the battalion deployed on the CSTO's peacekeeping mission in Almaty, Kazakhstan in January 2022.28

Overall, the Russian government maintains positive relations with China, and the two countries share common security interests in the region. China's base in Gorno-Badakhshan is not near any of the Russian military facilities in Tajikistan. It reportedly consists of a force of several dozen personnel, but they are not from the People's Liberation Army and lack the combat strength and capabilities of the Russian forces in Tajikistan.

Russia's 201st Military Base has an estimated 5,000 soldiers organized into three motorized rifle regiments with various artillery, air defense, and fixed-wing and rotary aircraft providing support.29 The units of the 201st have been in place since Tajikistan became independent and they played an important role during the Tajikistani Civil War from 1992-1997.30 While Russia has not publicly stated any objections to Chinese-Tajikistani security cooperation and China's base in Tajikistan, it has taken steps to increase its own military presence in the country. Russia delivered additional weapons and equipment in the years since China opened its base in Gorno-Badakhshan, including modernized infantry fighting vehicles and a unit of S-300 surface-to-air missile systems.31 The 201st Military Base has been in place as a defense against instability in neighboring Afghanistan, but the S-300s are outside of the scope of what Russian forces would need against the Taliban or militant groups in Afghanistan. Russia likely tolerates Chinese activity in Tajikistan but appears prepared to maintain its presence there.

TAJIKISTANI SECURITY COOPERATION BEYOND CHINA AND RUSSIA

The Tajikistani government appears eager to expand security cooperation beyond China and Russia due to growing fears about Taliban-ruled Afghanistan. This has prompted Tajikistan's President and Defense Minister to meet with Iranian and Pakistani leaders to address what they regard as a mutual threat.³² However, other international players have also established security relations with Tajikistan.

India has been engaged in security cooperation with Tajikistan since its independence to varying degrees. In the 1990s, the Indian government helped establish a small hospital at the Farkhor airfield near the Tajikistan-Afghanistan border for members of the Northern Alliance during the Afghan civil war. After the leader of Afghanistan's

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

Chinese-Tajikistani Security Cooperation: Gaining Momentum

Northern Alliance Ahmad Shah Massoud—an ethnic Tajik—was wounded in an attack carried out by al-Qaeda in September 2001, he was flown to Farkhor for treatment but died enroute.33 In 2002, India paid an estimated \$70 million to refurbish the Ayni airfield outside Tajikistan's capital Dushanbe. The refurbishment included an air-traffic control tower, hangars, and extended the runway to accommodate any type of aircraft. The agreement reportedly would have allowed India to base fixed-wing and rotary aircraft at Ayni, but the basing portion of the agreement eventually fell through.³⁴ Sporadic joint exercises have included an event in 2003, as well as a few exercises through the SCO after India joined the organization in 2017.35 Ultimately, while experiencing periods of intense engagement, India's security cooperation with Tajikistan has been inconsistent compared to Tajikistan's other partners.

By contrast, Tajikistan's security cooperation with the United States has been fairly consistent since 2001 and has included joint military exercises, funding and training for members of Tajikistan's armed forces, and donations of vehicles and other equipment.³⁶ Funding and equipment have not strictly been for the armed forces, but also for Tajikistan's Border Guards Service.³⁷ While the United States increased security assistance to Tajikistan only after the onset of Coalition operations in Afghanistan, U.S. security cooperation has continued since the Coalition's withdrawal in August 2021.

Turkey is also increasingly a player in Central Asia, in general, and in Tajikistan, in particular. Relations have progressively improved, especially since a 2012 state visit by Tajikistani President İmamali Rahman in 2012.³⁸ Subsequent visits by Turkish President Erdoğan in 2019, and the ministers of finance and foreign affairs in late 2023 and early 2024 indicate a commitment to deepening this relationship. On the security front, Turkish defense firm Baykar, which has sold its well-regarded Bayraktar TB2 unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) to other Central Asian states,³⁹ has

reportedly also sold them to Tajikistan.⁴⁰

Lastly, Iran and Tajikistan have cooperated in several political and economic areas since Tajikistan became independent. Iran had been involved in the efforts in the 1990s to end the Tajikistani Civil War. 41 While the two countries share linguistic, cultural, and historical roots, which have continued to develop, their relationship has not surpassed the strength of Russian-Tajikistani ties.⁴² However, in 2021 the two agreed to increase security cooperation, including the creation of a joint defense committee that would allow Iranian weapon systems to be exported to Tajikistan.⁴³ This was followed by the May 2022 announcement of the opening of a facility to produce the Iranian Ababil-2 unmanned aerial system in Tajikistan. Russia's preoccupation with its invasion of Ukraine creates an opening for Iran to expand its influence in Tajikistan at Russia's expense, but more time is needed to assess how much security cooperation between Iran and Tajikistan can grow.

IMPACT OF THE WAR IN UKRAINE

There have been conflicting reports about how many casualties Russia has sustained in Ukraine, but the invasion has clearly had an impact on the overall readiness of the Russian armed forces, specifically in regard to its ability to field trained and adequately equipped units.44 This includes Russian units in Tajikistan. Russia reportedly deployed around 1,000 soldiers from a unit of the 201st Military Base to fight in Ukraine and they sustained an unknown number of casualties. 45 While it is unknown to what extent these losses have been replaced, Russian Defense Minister Sergey Shoigu announced in April 2023 that Russia will increase the readiness of the 201st Military Base. 46 Shoigu stated that Russia is doing this in response to the United States trying to restore a military presence in Central Asia, but there have been no reports of the United States being involved in negotiations with a regional government for access, basing, or overflight. The United States

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

Chinese-Tajikistani Security Cooperation: Gaining Momentum

has not maintained a military presence in the region since it left the Transit Center at Manas, Kyrgyzstan in June 2014. Thoigu's announcement more likely is an indicator of Russia replacing losses the 201st sustained in Ukraine.

While the war in Ukraine has had an impact on Russia's ability to maintain the readiness of its armed forces, Russia's 201st Military Base and ongoing security cooperation with Tajikistan demonstrate that it will maintain its partnership with Tajikistan and presence in the country over the next few years. However, if the war in Ukraine continues indefinitely and Russia is no longer able to allocate enough effort and resources to Tajikistan, it could open opportunities for another partner. China may have already positioned itself to fulfill this role.

THE FUTURE OF CHINESE-TAJIKISTANI SECURITY COOPERATION

In November 2022, China and Tajikistan reached an agreement to increase bilateral security cooperation and to develop a more comprehensive strategic partnership. The agreement calls for joint military exercises to take place every other year with a focus on counterterrorism and included the creation of a department to design and facilitate joint exercises. China and Tajikistan carried out several bilateral joint military exercises prior to the agreement, but these only took place intermittently. The agreement also outlined increased coordination and training between Chinese and Tajikistani special forces units involved in counterterrorism.⁴⁸ The Tajikistani and Chinese governments did not release further details about the agreement.

While Tajikistan has dealt with some notable counterterrorism situations over the years, one of the biggest threats to its security has been border clashes with Kyrgyzstan. Several clashes have

taken place in recent years near disputed sections of the Kyrgyzstan-Tajikistan border, the largest of which occurred in September 2022. Russia and the CSTO have tried to resolve the situation but have yet to achieve any resolution. Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan have made a little progress through bilateral negotiations to demarcate their border, but the possibility of conflict remains. While clashes involved the border guards of both sides and not military units, it is possible that Tajikistan would use a counterterrorism unit in a future clash with Kyrgyzstan. Both sides have deployed additional units to the border in response to the clashes.

In terms of arms sales, China appears to have sold its Wing Loong UAVs to Kazakhstan, though a review of available information does not suggest Tajikistan has been a customer. As China and Tajikistan's relationship deepens, it is likely that Tajikistan will increasingly look to China for arms, possibly to include the Wing Loong or other weapons systems.

Overall, the November 2022 agreement did not mark a major increase in Chinese-Tajikistani security cooperation, but served as an example of how they are steadily increasing relations. Given the history of their security cooperation, this is likely how the relationship will progress through 2030 as Tajikistan carries out its development plan.

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

ENDNOTES

- For further reading on Tajikistan, see:
 - Robert Middleton and Huw Thomas, Tajikistan and the High Pamirs, Airphoto International Ltd., 2012
 - Lena Johnson, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia: Geopolitics, Great Power. Rivalry and Radical Islam, I.B. Tauris, 2006
 - Erika Fatland, Sovietistan: Travels in Turkmenistan, Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan, and Uzbekistan, Pegasus, 2020
 - Hillman, Jonathan E., The Emperor's New Road: China and the Project of the Century. Yale University Press, 2020
 - Dirk van der Kley, "China's Security Activities in Tajikistan and Afghanistan's Wakhan Corridor" in Nadège Rolland, Ed. Securing the Belt and Road: Prospects for Chinese Military Engagement along the Silk Roads (NBR Special Report 80, National Bureau of Asian Research, Seattle, WA, 2019, https://www. nbr.org/publication/securing-the-belt-and-roadprospects-for-chinese-military-engagement-alongthe-silk-roads
- 2 CIA Factbook, "Tajikistan, Geography," https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/tajikistan/#geography, (accessed 15 November 2023); Observatory of Economic Complexity, "What does Tajikistan export to China? (2021)," https://oec.world/en/visualize/tree_map/hs92/export/tjk/chn/show/2021, "What does China export to Tajikistan? (2021)," https://oec.world/en/visualize/tree_map/hs92/export/chn/tjk/show/2021, (accessed 15 November 2023).
- 3 "China, Tajikistan agree to forge comprehensive strategic partnership," *Xinhua*, 31 August 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-09/01/c_136572054.htm-(accessed 16 November 2023); Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Tajikistan, "State visit of the President of the People's Republic of China Xi Jinping to Tajikistan," 15 June 2019, https://www.mfa.tj/en/main/view/4193/state-visit-of-the-president-of-the-peoples-republic-of-china-xi-jinping-to-tajikistan (accessed 16 November 2023).
- 4 "China, Tajikistan agree to forge comprehensive strategic partnership," Xinhua; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Tajikistan, "State visit of the President of the People's Republic of China Xi Jinping to Tajikistan"
- 5 Avaz Yuldashev, "Таджикистан презентовал в Пекине свою национальную стратегию развития до 2030 года (Tajikistan presented its National

- Development Strategy 2030 in Beijing)," *Asia-Plus*, 25 May 2017. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/politics/20170525/tadzhikistan-prezentoval-v-pekine-svoyu-natsionalnuyu-strategiyu-razvitiya-do-2030-goda (accessed 20 November 2023).
- 6 "2023 marks historic year for Tajikistan-China relations, says scholar," Xinhua, 15 May 2023. http://english.scio.gov.cn/ internationalexchanges/2023-05/15/ content_85321793.htm
- 7 Payrav Chorshabiyev, "Как падала и взлетала экономика независимого Таджикистана (How the economy of independent Tajikistan fell and grew)," *Asia-Plus*, 12 September 2022. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/economic/20220912/kak-padalai-vzletala-ekonomika-nezavisimogo-tadzhikistana
- 8 However, there have been allegations of major corruption involving the families of senior leaders surrounding the infrastructure projects. See: "Tajik President's Son-in-Law Denies Ties to Company," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, July 12, 2010, https://www.rferl.org/a/Tajik_Presidents_ SonInLaw_Denies_Ties_To_Company/ 2097815.Html
- 9 Chu Guoqiang [储国强] Liu Hua [刘华], "Xi Jinping headed the China-Central Asia Summit and gave a keynote speech, emphasizing that China should work together to build a China-Central Asia community with a shared future that features mutual assistance, common development, universal security, and ever-lasting friendship" [习近平主持首届中国一中亚峰会并发表主旨讲话强调携手建设守望相助、共同发展、普遍安全、世代友好的中国一中亚命运共同体], Xinhua, 19 May 2023. http://www.mod.gov.cn/gfbw/sy/rt/16225466.html
- "Кто из стран Центральной Азии уже поддержал Китай по ситуации вокруг Тайваня? (Who of the states of Central Asia already support China in the situation with Taiwan?)," Asia-Plus, 4 August 2022. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/politics/20220804/kto-iz-stran-tsentralnoi-azii-uzhe-podderzhal-kitai-po-situatsii-vokrug-taivanya
- 11 At an academic forum in December of 2023, for example, Tajik scholars highlighted the importance of the Tajik-Chinese consensus on security issues involving Afghanistan "Seminar on 'China and Tajikistan: Comprehensive Strategic Partnership' held" "["中国与塔吉克斯坦:全面战略伙伴"研讨会举行], China Academy of Social Sciences, 29 December 2023. https://www.cssn.cn/skgz/bwyc/202312/t20231229_5723668.shtml
- 12 Shirin Akiner, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organisation: A Networking Organisation for a Networking World," Global Strategy Forum, 14 June 2010, http://www.globalstrategyforum.org/upload/ upload95.pdf, (accessed 31 August 2017); The Shanghai Cooperation Organization, "About SCO,"

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

- http://eng.sectsco.org/about_sco/
- 13 Mikhail Lukin, "Все Российские базы (All the Russian bases)," Kommersant, Vlast, 21 May 2007, http://www.kommersant.ru/doc/766827, (accessed 26 July 2023).
- 14 "Китай построит в Душанбе Дом офицеров (China is constructing an Officers House in Dushanbe)," Vecherka, 6 June 2012. https:// vecherka.tj/archives/4810; "Пекинская удавка. Китай вкладывает в Таджикистан большие деньги. Чем республика будет отдавать долги? (The Peking noose. China is investing a lot of money in Tajikistan. What will the republic give back for the debt?)," Lenta.ru, 1 June 2021. https://lenta.ru/articles/2021/06/01/zhyzn_vzaimy/
- 15 Hillman, Jonathan E., The Emperor's New Road: China and the Project of the Century. Yale University Press, 2020, 49.
- 16 For more information on joint Tajik-Chinese exercises, see: Matthew Stein, "Compendium of Central Asian Military and Security Activity," 20 January 2022. https://community.apan.org/wg/ tradoc-g2/fmso/m/fmso-monographs/360801
- 17 Avaz Yuldashev, "Китай построит на таджикско-афганской границе 10 погранзастав (China will construct 10 border posts on the Tajik-Afghan border)," Asia-Plus, 14 November 2016. http://news.tj/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20161114/kitai-postroit-na-tadzhiksko-afganskoi-granitse-14-obektov; "Китай строит базу в Таджикистане стоимостью около 100 млн сомони (China is constructing a base in Tajikistan for the cost of around 100 million Somoni)," Asia-Plus, 28 October 2021. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20211028/kitai-stroit-bazu-v-tadzhikistane-stoimostyu-okolo-100-mln-somoni
- 18 The Shanghai Cooperation Organization, "About SCO," http://eng.sectsco.org/about_sco/; The Regional Anti-Terrorist Structure of Shanghai Cooperation Organization (RATS SCO), http://ecrats. org/en/.
- 19 "New Chinese 'Super' Observation Station In Tajikistan —Near Afghan, Uzbek Borders — Said To Be For Climate, Technological Uses," RFE/RL, 29 June 2023. https://www.rferl.org/a/china-observationstation-tajikistan-climate-surveillance/32482428. html
- 20 See Peter Wood with Alex Stone and Taylor Lee, "Building the Pillars of a Great Space Power – China's Ground Segment," China Aerospace Studies Institute, March 2021. https://www.airuniversity. af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/ Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20 Segment.pdf

- 21 "«Безвозмездное пользование». Китай активно осваивает таджикский Памир ("Gratuitous use". China is actively developing the Tajik Pamirs)," Fergana, 22 December 2016. https://www.fergananews.com/articles/9204
- 22 Nargis Hamrabayeva, "Таджикистан торжественно передал часть своей земли Китаю (Tajikistan quietly handed over a section of its territory to China)," Asia-Plus, 4 October 2011. https://www.asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20111004/tadzhikistan-torzhestvennoperedal-chast-svoei-zemli-kitayu
- 23 Alexander Sodiqov, "Tajikistan Cedes Disputed Land to China," Eurasia Daily Monitor, 24 January 2011. https://jamestown.org/program/tajikistan-cedesdisputed-land-to-china/
- 24 Paul Goble, "Beijing Implies Tajikistan's Pamir Region Should Be Returned to China," Eurasia Daily Monitor, 30 July 2020. https://jamestown.org/ program/beijing-implies-tajikistans-pamir-regionshould-be-returned-to-china/
- 25 The collapse of significant transportation volumes after the fall of the Soviet Union, appears to have created significant opportunities for Chinese infrastructure development companies to step in. Some 150 weekly trains ran between Russia and the Central Asian ran during the Soviet period, dropping to 14 in the early 2000s. See: Hillman, Jonathan E.. The Emperor's New Road: China and the Project of the Century. Yale University Press, 2020.
- 26 Организация Договора о коллективной безопасности (The Collective Security Treaty Organization), "Документы, Правовая база ОДКБ, Устав Организации Договора о коллективной безопасности (Documents, Legal framework of the CSTO, The Charter of the Collective Security Treaty Organization)," http://www.odkb-csto.org/documents/detail.php?ELEMENT_ID=124, (accessed 26 July 2023).
- 27 Smith, Andres Serrano. "CIS peacekeeping in Tajikistan." Regional peacekeepers: The paradox of Russian Peacekeeping, edited by John Mackinlay and Peter Cross, 156-183. Tokyo, Japan: United Nations University Press, 2003.
- 28 Alexander Rybin, "Охранники инфраструктуры с боевым опытом (The guards of infrastructure with combat experience)," Fergana Agency, 7 January 2022, https://fergana.agency/articles/124563/, (accessed 3 February 2022); Alexey Kurilchenko, "Миротворческие силы ОДКБ взяли под контроль аэропорт Алма-Аты (Peacekeeping forces of the CSTO have taken control of the Almaty airport)," Zvezda, 7 January 2022, https://tvzvezda.ru/news/2022171028-ifcwl.html, (accessed 7 January 2022).

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

- 29 Lukin, "Все Российские базы (All the Russian bases)," Kommersant; Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment Russia and the CIS, "Tajikistan, Armed Forces," September 21, 2016; Liliya Gaysina, "Россия «сливает» Таджикистан? (Is Russia "consolidating" Tajikistan?)," Asia-Plus, 8 November 2015, http://news.tj/ru/news/rossiya-slivaet-tadzhikistan, (accessed 17 August 2023).
- 30 Smith, Andres Serrano. "CIS peacekeeping in Tajikistan." In Regional Peacekeepers: The paradox of Russian Peacekeeping, edited by John Mackinlay and Peter Cross, 156-183. Tokyo, Japan: United Nations University Press, 2003; Johnson, Lena, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia (New York: I.B. Tauris and Co., 2006), 40-52.
- 31 "Россия усилит базу в Таджикистане партией БМП на фоне обострения в Афганистане (Russia is strengthening its base in Tajikistan with a delivery of BMPs against the backdrop of the escalation in Afghanistan)," Kommersant, 21 July 2021. https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/4909723((accessed 17 August 2023); "Россия перебросила С-300ПС на российскую базу в Таджикистан (Russia transferred the S-300PS to the Russian base in Tajikistan)," Asia-Plus, 28 October 2019. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20191028/rossiya-perebrosila-s-300ps-narossiiskuyu-bazu-v-tadzhikistan (accessed 17 August 2023).
- 32 Adam Rousselle, "Tajikistan Seeks Regional Partners to Counter Threats from Afghanistan," Terrorism Monitor, 31 October 2023. https://jamestown.org/program/tajikistan-seeks-regional-partners-to-counter-threats-from-afghanistan/
- 33 Coll, Steve. Ghost Wars, New York: The Penguin Press, 2004; Sudha Ramachandran, "India's Foray Into Central Asia," *Asia Times*, 12 August 2006. http://www.atimes.com/atimes/South_Asia/HH12Df01. html, (accessed 20 July 2017).
- 34 Sudha Ramachandran, "India Air Base Grounded in Tajikistan," Asia Times, 1 December 2010, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/South_Asia/LL01Df02.html, (accessed 21 August 2023); Avaz Yuldoshev, "Negotiations on use of Ayni airfield conducted only with Russia, says Tajik FM," Asia-Plus, 18 October 2010, http://news.tj/en/news/negotiations-use-ayni-airfield-conducted-only-russia-says-tajikfm, (accessed 21 August 2023); "Российские истребители переброшены на аэродром Айни в Таджикистане (Russian fighters have been transferred to the Ayni airfield in Tajikistan)," Avesta, 10 February 2017, http://avesta.tj/2017/02/10/rossijskie-istrebiteli-perebrosheny-na-aerodromajni-v-tadzhikistane/, (accessed 21 August 2023).
- 35 Stein, "Compendium of Central Asian Military and Security Activity"

- 36 Ibid.
- 37 "Посольство США передало погранвойскам Таджикистана рации, грузовые машины и запчасти (The embassy of the U.S.A. transferred radios, vehicles, and spare parts to the border guards of Tajikistan)," Asia-Plus, 4 April 2022. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/ security/20220404/posolstvo-ssha-peredalopogranichnim-voiskam-tadzhikistana-ratsiigruzovie-mashini-i-zapasnie-chasti-dlya-dzhipov (accessed 24 August 2023); "США передали Минобороны Таджикистана 20 внедорожников Jeeps J8 (The U.S. transferred 20 off-road J8 Jeeps to the Ministry of Defense of Tajikistan)," Asia-Plus, 6 October 2021. https://www.asiaplustj.info/ru/ news/tajikistan/security/20211006/ssha-peredaliminoboroni-tadzhikistana-20-vnedorozhnikov (accessed 24 August 2023).
- 38 "Relations between Türkiye and Tajikistan," Republic of Türkiye Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Accessed 8 January 2024. https://www.mfa.gov.tr/relations-between-turkiye-and-tajikistan.en.mfa&hl=en&gl=us
- 39 Matthew Stein, "Central Asian Forces Boosting UAV Capabilities," Operational Environment Watch, 1 July 2022. https://fmso.tradoc.army.mil/2022/centralasian-forces-boosting-uav-capabilities/
- 40 "Baykar allegedly sold TB2 Armed UAV to Tajikistan," TurDef, 28 April 2023. https://www.turdef.com/article/baykar-allegedly-sold-tb2-armed-uav-to-tajikistan
- 41 Johnson, Tajikistan in the New Central Asia
- 42 Abdulfattoh Shafiev, "Iran and Tajikistan: A Story of Love and Hate," Central Asia Program, Central Asia Policy Brief, No. 34, February 2016. https://centralasiaprogram.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Policy-Brief-34-February-2016.pdf, (accessed 30 August 2023).
- 43 "В Таджикистане будут производить иранские беспилотники Ababil-2 (The Iranian Ababil-2 unmanned aerial system will be produced in Tajikistan)," Fergana Agency, 17 May 2022. https://fergana.agency/news/126161/, (accessed 30 August 2023).
- 44 Michael Kofman and Rob Lee, "Not Built for Purpose: The Russian Military's Ill-Fated Force Design," *War on the Rocks*, 2 June 2022. https://warontherocks.com/2022/06/not-built-for-purpose-the-russian-militarys-ill-fated-force-design/, (accessed 30 August 2023).
- 45 ""Они уехали на 4 месяца и больше не вернулись" ("They left for four months and did not return")," *Radio Ozodi*, 13 September 2022. https://rus.ozodi.org/a/32030414.html, (accessed 7 September 2023).

FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

UNCLASSIFIED

FMSO FOREIGN PERSPECTIVE BRIEF | JANUARY 2024

Chinese-Tajikistani Security Cooperation: Gaining Momentum

- 46 Munduzbek Kalykov, "Шойгу: Россия повышает боеготовность своих военных баз в Кыргызстане и Таджикистане (Shoigu: Russia will increase the combat readiness of its military bases in Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan)," *Kloop*, 29 April 2023. https://kloop.kg/blog/2023/04/29/shojgu-rossiya-povyshaet-boegotovnost-svoih-voennyh-baz-v-kyrgyzstane-itadzhikistane/, (accessed 7 September 2023).
- 47 Azamat Kasybekov, "Американцы сидят на чемоданах (Americans are sitting on suitcases)," Vecherniy Bishkek, 4 June 2014. http://members. vb.kg/2014/06/04/panorama/1.html, (accessed 7 September 2023).
- 48 Mazhab Juma, "«Не реже одного раза в два года». Таджикистан и Китай договариваются, как проводить антитеррористические учения («No fewer than one time every two years». Tajikistan and China agreed to carry out counterterrorism exercises)," *Asia-Plus* (an independent news website in Tajikistan), 21 November 2022. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20221121/ne-rezhe-odnogo-raza-v-dva-goda-tadzhikistan-i-kitai-dogovarivayutsya-kak-provodit-antiterroristicheskie-ucheniya (accessed 21 September 2023).
- 49 Bahmanyor Nadirov, "Что снова заявил Жапаров о границе и почему Таджикистан настаивает на карте 1924 года? (What did Japarov say again about the border and why does Tajikistan insist on the 1924 map?)," Asia-Plus, 18 April 2023. https://asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20230418/o-chyom-govoril-zhaparov-i-pochemu-tadzhikistan-nastaivaet-na-kartu-1924-goda-dlya-opredeleniyagranitsi-s-kirgizstanom (accessed 25 September 2023).
- 50 Stein, "Compendium of Central Asian Military and Security Activity,"
- 51 "Chinese UAVs find another customer, the country displayed them in a high-profile way less than 3 months after receiving them [中国无人机又有新客户 该国接收不到3个月就高调展示], The Observer Online [观察者网] 6 June 2016. https://mil.sina.cn/2016-06-06/detail-ifxsvenx3344946.d.html

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2) Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."